

Transportation Consortium of South-Central States

Solving Emerging Transportation Resiliency, Sustainability, and Economic Challenges through the Use of Innovative Materials and Construction Methods: From Research to Implementation

# Influence of Powder Activated Carbon (PAC) in Fly Ash on the Properties of Concrete

Project No. 19CASU03 Lead University: Arkansas State University

> Final Report October 2020

#### Disclaimer

The contents of this report reflect the views of the authors, who are responsible for the facts and the accuracy of the information presented herein. This document is disseminated in the interest of information exchange. The report is funded, partially or entirely, by a grant from the U.S. Department of Transportation's University Transportation Centers Program. However, the U.S. Government assumes no liability for the contents or use thereof.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors gratefully acknowledge the funding support, which was provided by the United States Department of Transportation (USDOT) through the Transportation Consortium of the South- Central States (TranSET). The authors are also thankful to the Arkansas Department of Transportation (ARDOT), and suppliers of the materials for their technical support throughout this study. The authors also appreciate all members of the Project Review Panel (PRC) for providing their inputs throughout the duration of this project. The authors appreciate the help of Ms. Raiyan Chowdhury and Mr. Joshua Hurd for their assistance in preparing test samples and conducting some of the critical laboratory tests of this project. Furthermore, the authors would like to thank the industry partners, NEAR Concrete, Boral Resources, and other admixture suppliers for providing test materials and logistic support for this study.

### **TECHNICAL DOCUMENTATION PAGE**

1. Project No.	2. Government Accession No.	3. Recipient's Catalog No.	
19CASU03			
4. Title and Subtitle	5. Report Date		
		Oct. 2020	
Influence of Powder Activated Carbo Properties of Concrete.	6. Performing Organization Code		
7. Author(s)		8. Performing Organization Report No.	
PI: Zahid Hossain https://orcid.org/00 GRA: Sumon Roy https://orcid.org/0	000-0003-3395-564X 0000-0001-6183-6619		
9. Performing Organization Name a	10. Work Unit No. (TRAIS)		
Transportation Consortium of South-	Central States (Tran-SET)		
University Transportation Center for	11. Contract or Grant No.		
3319 Patrick F. Taylor Hall, Louisian LA 70803	69A3551747106		
12. Sponsoring Agency Name and A	13. Type of Report and Period Covered		
United States of America	Final Research Report		
Department of Transportation	Aug. 2019 – Oct. 2020		
Research and Innovative Technology	14. Sponsoring Agency Code		

#### **15. Supplementary Notes**

Report uploaded and accessible at Tran-SET's website (http://transet.lsu.edu/).

#### 16. Abstract

Class C Fly Ash (CFA) is commonly used as supplementary cementitious material (SCM) in producing concrete by ready-mix concrete contractors in Arkansas. However, CFA can be used as a partial replacement of Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) if it meets certain ASTM requirements. It is believed that the presence of powder activated carbon (PAC) in CFA increases the demand of the air-entraining agent (AEA) to achieve specified air content, and this is a concern to transportation agencies such as the Arkansas Department of Transportation (ARDOT) and concrete producers in recent years. Thus, the main goal of this research is to assess the influence of PAC in fly ash on the properties of concrete. To achieve the goal of this study, a total of 14 mixes (12 laboratory and two plant mixes) were evaluated to determine the fresh concrete properties (e.g., air content, workability, and unit weight) as well as hard concrete properties (e.g., compressive, tensile and flexural strength, modulus of elasticity, and long-term durability). Besides the Pressure Meter method, a Super Air Meter (SAM) and a Miller 400A resistivity meter were used in this study to determine the air quality and electric resistance, respectively, of the prepared fresh concrete. Two CFAs containing the different percent of PAC (i.e., 0%, 0.25%, 0.50%, and 0.75% by the mass of CFA) were used to prepare the mixes where the dosage of AEA was selected based on the manufacture recommendation. Air content measurements of two selected hard concrete mixes were also made in the laboratory. The results showed that the PAC content had a significant effect on the air content of the fresh concrete. The air contents of plant mixes agreed with those of the laboratory mixes. The SAM test was found to be an effective test method to measure the air-void quality of fresh concrete mixes; the air content and quality measurements of fresh concrete were comparable with air voids of hard concrete. The long-term durability (alkali-silica-reactivity and scaling resistance) was found to be influenced by the PAC content as well as the source of CFA. The findings of this study can help to better understand the effect of PAC content in CFAs in producing durable concrete.

17. Key Words	18. Distribution Statement				
Powder Activated Carbon, Fly Ash, Electrical Resistivity, Super Air Meter, Air-Entraining Agent, Concrete Durability.		No restrictions. This document is available through the National Technical Information Service, Springfield, VA 22161.			
19. Security Class if. (of this report)	20. Security Cla	ss if. (of this page)	21. No. of Pages	22. Price	
Unclassified	Unclassified		44		
Earm DOT E 1700 7 (9 72)		Donroduction	a of completed page	authomized	

SI* (MODERN METRIC) CONVERSION FACTORS				
APPROXIMATE CONVERSIONS TO SI UNITS				
Symbol	When You Know	Multiply By	To Find	Symbol
		LENGTH		
in	inches	25.4	millimeters	mm
ft	feet	0.305	meters	m
yd	yards	0.914	meters	m
mi	miles	1.61	kilometers	km
2		AREA		2
in <sup>2</sup>	square inches	645.2	square millimeters	mm <sup>2</sup>
ft <sup>2</sup>	square feet	0.093	square meters	m²
yd-	square yard	0.836	square meters	m <sup>-</sup>
ac mi <sup>2</sup>	acres	0.405	neclares	lia km <sup>2</sup>
1111	square miles	VOLUME	square kilometers	NIII
floz	fluid ounces		milliliters	ml
	allons	3 785	litere	1
fl <sup>3</sup>	cubic feet	0.028	cubic meters	m <sup>3</sup>
vd <sup>3</sup>	cubic vards	0.765	cubic meters	m <sup>3</sup>
,	, NOTE	: volumes greater than 1000 L shall be	e shown in m <sup>3</sup>	
		MASS		
oz	ounces	28.35	grams	a
lb	pounds	0.454	kilograms	kg
Т	short tons (2000 lb)	0.907	megagrams (or "metric ton")	Mg (or "t")
		TEMPERATURE (exact deg	rees)	
°F	Fahrenheit	5 (F-32)/9	Celsius	°C
		or (F-32)/1.8		
		ILLUMINATION		
fc	foot-candles	10.76	lux	lx
fl	foot-Lamberts	3.426	candela/m <sup>2</sup>	cd/m <sup>2</sup>
	I	FORCE and PRESSURE or S	TRESS	
lbf	poundforce	4.45	newtons	Ν
lbf/in <sup>2</sup>			Left and a second as	L/D-
	poundforce per square in	ch 6.89	kilopascals	кра
	APPRO	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF		кра
Symbol	APPRO	ch 6.89 CIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By	ROM SI UNITS	Symbol
Symbol	APPRO	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH	ROM SI UNITS To Find	symbol
Symbol	APPRO	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039	ROM SI UNITS To Find	symbol
Symbol mm	Mhen You Know	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28	ROM SI UNITS To Find	symbol
Symbol mm m	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09	RIOPASCAIS ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards	symbol
Symbol mm m km	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621	RIOpascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi
Symbol mm m km	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA	RIOpascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup>	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup>
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup>
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup>
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares oquare kilometers	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.296	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres acres acres miles	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup>
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup>
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> ft az
mm m km m ha km ha km	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallops	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gol
Symbol mm m km km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.034 0.264 35 314	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ff <sup>3</sup>
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters	ch 6.89 KIMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup>
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m m	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup>
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m m	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> OZ
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m m g kg	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.247 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m m g kg Mg (or "t")	APPROX When You Know willimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 on") 1.103	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb)	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km m L L m m g kg Mg (or "t")	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.036 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 an") 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact decl	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) rees)	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km m L L m m g kg Mg (or "t") C	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters hectares square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to Celsius	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.036 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 on") 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg) 1.8C+32	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) rees) Fahrenheit	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T °F
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km m L L m m g kg Mg (or "t") C	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to Celsius	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.036 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 on") 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg) 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) <b>rees)</b> Fahrenheit	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal tt <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz b T °F
Symbol mm m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km m L L m m g kg (or "t") C ix	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters liters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to Celsius	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.036 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg) 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929	Rilopascais ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) rees) Fahrenheit foot-candles	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T o <sub>F</sub> fc
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m g kg Mg (or "t") C Ix cd/m <sup>2</sup>	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers illiliters cubic meters cubic meters megagrams (or "metric to Celsius	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919	Rilopascals  COM SI UNITS  To Find  inches feet yards miles  square inches square feet square yards acres square miles  fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards  ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb)  rees) Fahrenheit foot-candles foot-Lamberts	KPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T °F fc fl
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m g kg Mg (or "t") C lx cd/m <sup>2</sup>	APPROX When You Know When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters square meters hectares square meters hectares square kilometers ilters cubic meters cubic meters grams kilograms megagrams (or "metric to Celsius lux candela/m <sup>2</sup>	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919 FORCE and PRESSURE or S	Rilopascals ROM SI UNITS To Find inches feet yards miles square inches square feet square yards acres square miles fluid ounces gallons cubic feet cubic yards ounces pounds short tons (2000 lb) rees) Fahrenheit foot-candles foot-Lamberts IRESS	kPa Symbol in ft yd mi in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz gal ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz lb T °F fc fl
Symbol mm m m km mm <sup>2</sup> m ha km mL L m m g kg Mg (or "t") C lx cd/m <sup>2</sup> N	APPROX When You Know millimeters meters meters kilometers square millimeters square meters square meters hectares square kilometers milliliters cubic meters cubic meters megagrams (or "metric to Celsius lux candela/m <sup>2</sup>	ch 6.89 (IMATE CONVERSIONS FF Multiply By LENGTH 0.039 3.28 1.09 0.621 AREA 0.0016 10.764 1.195 2.47 0.386 VOLUME 0.034 0.264 35.314 1.307 MASS 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 0.035 2.202 1.103 TEMPERATURE (exact deg 1.8C+32 ILLUMINATION 0.0929 0.2919 FORCE and PRESSURE or S <sup>-</sup> 0.225	Rilopascais	KPa         Symbol         in         ft         yd         mi         in <sup>2</sup> ft <sup>2</sup> yd <sup>2</sup> ac         mi <sup>2</sup> fl oz         gal         ft <sup>3</sup> yd <sup>3</sup> oz         lb         T         °F         fc         fl         lbf

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

TECHNICAL DOCUMENTATION PAGE	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
LIST OF TABLES	vii
ACRONYMS, ABBREVIATIONS, AND SYMBOLS	viii
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	X
1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Problem Statement	1
1.2. Background	1
2. OBJECTIVES	
3. LITERATURE REVIEW	
3.1. Fly Ash	
3.2. Power Activated Carbon (PAC)	5
4. METHODOLOGY	7
4.1. Preparation of Test Plan	7
4.2. Materials	7
4.3. Laboratory and Field Tests	
4.3.1. Physical Properties of Fly Ash, CA and FA	
4.3.2. Mix Design	9
4.3.3. Tests on PAC Containing Fly Ash Modified Concrete	9
4.3.4. Properties of Fresh Concrete	11
4.3.5. Foam Index Test	
4.3.6. Super Air Meter (SAM) Test	
4.3.7. Electrical Resistivity Tests	14
4.3.8. Time of Setting of Concrete Mixtures by Penetration Resistance	
4.3.9. Curing of the Test Samples	
4.3.10. Compressive Strength Tests	
4.3.11. Tensile Strength Tests	17
4.3.12. Flexural Strength Tests	

4.3.13. Modulus of Elasticity Tests
4.3.14. Alkali-Silica Reaction (ASR) Tests
4.3.15. Scaling Resistance Tests 19
4.3.16. Air Content Analysis of Hardened Concrete 19
5. ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS
5.1. Mix Design Properties
5.2. Fresh Concrete Properties
5.3. Foam Index
5.4. Super Air Meter (SAM)
5.5. Electrical Resistivity
5.6. Time of Setting of Concrete Mixtures
5.7. Compressive Strength
5.8. Tensile Strength
5.9. Flexural Strength
5.10. Modulus of Elasticity
5.11. Alkali-Silica Reaction (ASR)
5.12. Scaling Resistance
5.13. Air Content of Hardened Concrete
6. CONCLUSIONS
REFERENCES

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. High-Level Project Flow Diagram
Figure 2. Fresh Concrete Mix Tests: (a) Temperature, (b) Slump (Workability), (c) Unit weight, and (d) Air Content
Figure 3. (a)-(c): Foam Index Test in the Laboratory
Figure 4. SAM Tests of Fresh Concrete Mixes
Figure 5. Schematic Set-up of Electrical Resistivity in the Laboratory
Figure 6. Schematic Set-up of Setting Time test using the Universal Penetrometer
Figure 7. (a)-(b): Curing of the Concrete Cylinders and Beam Samples 16
Figure 8. (a) Before and (b) After the Compressive Strength Test 16
Figure 9. (a) Before and (b) After the Splitting Tensile Strength Test in the Laboratory
Figure 10. (a) Before and (b) After the Flexural Strength Test Set Up in the Laboratory
Figure 11. Schematic Set-up of Modulus of Elasticity Tests in the Laboratory
Figure 12. (a) Mortar Bar and LVDT Set-up, and (b) Data Storage Unit 19
Figure 13. Mortar Bars Prepared for the Scaling Resistance Tests
Figure 14. Samples Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete
Figure 15. SAM Test to determine Air-Void Quality of Fresh Concrete (a): Comparison of SAM Number (psi) and (b): Comparison of SAM Air (%)
Figure 16. Setting Time (min.) of the Concrete Mixes
Figure 17. Effect of Curing on Compressive Strength of Modified Concrete
Figure 18. Comparison of Compressive Strengths of Modified Concrete
Figure 19. Comparison of Splitting Tensile Strengths of Modified Concrete
Figure 20. Comparison of Flexural Strengths of Modified Concrete
Figure 21. Scaling Test Results of Mortar Bar Samples: (a) S1-6, (b) S2-6, (c) S1-10, and (d) S2- 10
Figure 22. S1-4 Sample Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete (4000 psi): (a) Photograph of polished slab, (b) 5X photomicrograph, (c) 10X photomicrograph, and (d) 20X photomicrograph
Figure 23. S1-7 Sample Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete (3000 psi): (a) Photograph of polished slab, (b) 5X photomicrograph, (c) 10X photomicrograph, and (d) 20X photomicrograph

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Details of Materials Used in this Study.	8
Table 2. Required Materials Properties and Mix Design	9
Table 3. Details of the Test Mixes Used in this Study	10
Table 4. Physical and Mechanical Properties of CFA-Modified Concrete.	11
Table 5. Properties of Fresh Concrete Mixes	22
Table 6. Foam Index Test (FIT) Results.	23
Table 7. SAM Test Results of the Fresh Concrete Mixes	24
Table 8. Electrical Resistivity of Fresh Concrete Mixes.	27
Table 9. Modulus of Elasticity of Modified Concrete.	33
Table 10. ASR Expansion (%) at Various Curing Days of CFAs-Modified Mortar Bars	34
Table 11. Effect of Deicing Chemicals on Modified Mortar Bars.	34
Table 12. Air Content Analysis of Hardened Concretes	38

# ACRONYMS, ABBREVIATIONS, AND SYMBOLS

ACI American Concrete In	nstitute	
AEA Air-Entraining Agent	Air-Entraining Agent	
ARDOT Arkansas Department	Arkansas Department of Transportation	
ASCE American Society of	American Society of Civil Engineers	
ASR Alkali-Silica Reaction	Alkali-Silica Reaction	
ASTM American Society for	• Testing and Materials	
ASU Arkansas State Unive	ersity	
CA Coarse Aggregate		
CaCl <sub>2</sub> Calcium Chloride		
CFA Class C Fly Ash		
DOT Department of Transp	portation	
DSU Data System Unit		
FA Fine Aggregate		
FHWA Federal Highway Adı	ministration	
FIT Foam Index Test		
FM Fineness Modulus		
LVDT Linear Variable Diffe	erential Transformer	
NaOH Sodium Hydroxide		
NCHRP National Cooperative	Highway Research Program	
NMS Nominal Maximum S	Size	
OPC Ordinary Portland Ce	ement	
PAC Powder Activated Ca	rbon	
RHA Rice Husk Hull/Husk	Ash	
SAM Super Air Meter		
SCM Supplementary Ceme	entitious Materials	
SEM Scanning Electron M	icroscopy	
SN SAM Number		
TranSET Transportation Conso	ortium of South-Central States	
TRB Transportation Resea	rch Board	
USDOT United States Departm	nent of Transportation	
UTM Universal Testing Ma	achine	
% Percent		
/cwt. Per 100 weight		
°C Degree Celsius (Unit	of Temperature)	
°F Degree Fahrenheit (U	Unit of Temperature)	
cm Cementitious Materia	ls	
g/gm Gram (Unit of weight	t)	
hrs Hours		

in.	Inch
kPa	Kilo Pascal
L	Liter
lb	Pound
min.	Minute(s)
mm	Millimeter
MPa	Mega Pascal; Unit of DMT Modulus
OZ	Ounce
psi	lb/in2
μm	Micrometer
Ω	Ohm

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Class C Fly Ash (CFA) is routinely used by contractors as a partial replacement of Ordinary Portland Cement to produce concrete. However, transportation agencies such as the Arkansas Department of Transportation (ARDOT) are concerned about certain CFAs as they contain powder activated carbon (PAC), which may be detrimental to the long-term durability of concrete. The main objective of this study is to assess the influence of PAC in fly ash on the properties of fresh and hard concrete. Specifically, the current study focuses on the effects of different amounts of PAC in CFA-modified concrete on the air content properties, which are often related to expansions of concrete due to freeze-thaw cycles. The objectives of the current study have been accomplished through a comprehensive review of available literature in the public domain and extensive laboratory testing of CFA-containing concrete samples produced in the laboratory as well as in a ready mix plant. Fly ash samples from two sources have been used in consultation with ARDOT engineers, ready-mix contractors, project review committee (PRC) members, and fly ash suppliers. A total of 12 concrete mixes have been prepared. The Absolute Volume Method was followed to determine the mix design properties. Produced concrete samples have been produced have been tested in the laboratory to determine properties such as temperature, slump, and air-content along with the air quality. The produced hardened concrete samples have been tested for strength properties (compressive, tensile, and flexural), elastic modulus, air content, alkali-silica-reaction (ASR), and expansion properties. Data collected from the laboratory tests of laboratory and plant mixes have been analyzed and summarized to develop implementation recommendations.

This study reveals an increasing demand for the air-entraining agent (AEA) in producing durable concrete that will provide the desired air content in hard concrete. The super air meter (SAM) has been found to be an effective tool to measure the quality of air in concrete. The foaming index test (FIT) is found to be a very quick and effective tool in determining the required dosage of the air-entraining agent in PAC-contained CFA-modified concreter. Regarding the air content, the concrete samples produced in the plant were found to be comparable with those produced in the laboratory. Also, the air content obtained from SAM was found to agree with that of hard concrete. The PAC was found to have a significant influence on the air content as well as long-term durability properties such as ASR and scaling resistance.

From the fresh concrete test results, it is revealed that the slump value (workability), air content, and setting time values of the samples were increased in the case of lower percent of PAC (0% to 0.25%) or vice versa. In contrast, the unit weights and the resistivity of the samples were found to be increased due to the incorporation of a higher amount of PAC in the CFAs. Also, the FIT results showed that the optimum AEA dosages were increased with the increase of CFAs and PAC replacement levels in the mixes. Based on the hardened concrete test results, it is evident that the mechanical properties such as the compressive, tensile, and flexural strengths, and the modulus of elasticity of the concrete samples were significantly increased with the increase of the higher PAC (0.75%) the CFAs or vice-versa. The air content of hardened concrete showed that 0.5% PAC in the CFAs is desirable to satisfy the total air value recommended by the ACI.

The findings of the current study are expected to helpful for transportation agencies, ready mix plant operators, and contractors in selecting an appropriate amount of AEA to maintain the desired air content in CFA-modified hard concrete when an excessive amount of PAC is present in CFA.

### **1. INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1. Problem Statement**

Ready-mix concrete contractors routinely use Class C Fly Ash (CFA) as supplementary cementitious material (SCM) in producing concrete. The CFA is used as a partial replacement of Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC). Thus, the CFA must meet certain American Society for Testing and Materials, (ASTM) requirements (e.g., carbon content and loss of ignition) before it can be used in producing concrete. However, transportation agencies such as the Arkansas Department of Transportation (ARDOT) are concerned about some CFAs as they contain power activated carbon (PAC), which may create adverse impacts on the target air voids and post-construction durability of air-entrained concrete. The PAC in fly ash increases the demand of the air-entraining agent (AEA) to achieve the desired air content. A higher amount of large entrained air bubbles in fly ash-containing concrete can lead to a reduction in the volume of the entrained air bubbles over a period of time. Furthermore, the spherical shape of fly ash is reported to cause a larger rate of reduction in the volume of the entrained air bubbles as the coalescence and escape of entrained air bubbles can easily occur. The degree of coalescence of air bubbles can be reduced by careful selection of the air-entraining agent (AEA) and the mixing procedure. Alternatively, the unburned carbon can be reduced or removed by a high-temperature burnout or separated physically. To separate carbon from ash, additional steps such as the froth flotation process can be adopted. The agencies and ready-mix plant operators need a tool and/or technique so that necessary measures can be taken so that an appropriate amount of AEA can be used in the concrete mixes to obtain the desired air content. Also, special provisions can be included in the quality control/quality assurance guidelines for the ready-mix plants for using fly ash containing PAC in preparing concrete.

### 1.2. Background

Fly ash has been used as a supplementary cementitious material (SCM) in concrete for decades. Many pieces of research already established that fly ash improves different properties of concrete. Despite the innovation of new technologies and uses of coal combusting fly ash, the incorporation of fly ash in the concrete industry has been a high-value outlet for heavy industries such as power plants. According to the American Coal Ash Association, in 2017, about 38.1 million tons of fly ash has been produced in the US where 24 million tons of fly has been used in the concrete industry through various applications (1). However, a high level of unburnt carbon in fly ash can be detrimental to the concrete. In the coal-fired power industry, PAC is used to control the level of mercury, which eventually becomes associated (0.5 to 1% PAC by weight) with fly ash (2). In the production process, the mercury-laden carbon gets associated with fly ash in the ash collection system, which leads to ash containing small amounts of mercury and varying levels of activated carbon (3-5). However, the activated carbon can create a significant hindrance to air-entrained concrete.

The PAC in fly ash is expected to adsorb the surface-active admixtures in concrete because of its high adsorptive capacity for organics (6-8). A very low contamination level of activated carbon can cause fly ash unsuitable for use in air-entrained concrete (6-8). Moreover, the PAC effects on concrete can be different due to the surface properties and adsorbed compounds. There has not been any established standard in the US to govern the use of PAC contained fly ash, which limits the ability to estimate the outcome to the concrete. Even though there are some technologies for reducing the impact of carbon content from fly ash, these technologies are most effective when the activated carbon content is high in fly ash.

The main objective of this study is to assess the influence of PAC in fly ash on the properties of concrete. This study investigates the effect of PAC on the fresh and hardened properties including the air voids and strength characteristics of concrete. Air voids characteristics were determined using a Super Air Meter (SAM), which is a modified version of ASTM C231 that uses a Type B Pressure Meter. This device is very useful to determine the real-time measurements of the size of the air bubbles as the concrete is being produced so that adjustments can be made to control the amount of the air bubbles. This ultimately helps to ensure that concrete is durable under freeze-thaw actions.

### **2. OBJECTIVES**

The primary objective of this proposed research project is to assess the influence of PAC in fly ash on the properties of concrete. Specific objectives of this study are:

- Conduct a thorough literature review,
- Evaluate the physical properties (e.g., specific gravity, moisture content, and absorption) of ingredients used in preparing concrete samples,
- Evaluate the impacts (air voids and expansion properties) of PAC-containing fly in airentrained concrete,
- Evaluate strength properties and air content of hard concrete,
- Suggest a tool to measure the required amount of air-entraining agent in producing concrete with the desired air content, and
- Suggest appropriate tool(s)/technique to minimize the influence of PAC in fly ash-modified concrete.

To accomplish the aforementioned objectives a set of tasks containing the evaluation of laboratory and plant mixes has been identified and executed in this study.

### **3. LITERATURE REVIEW**

A comprehensive literature review has been conducted to gather the idea about the past and present practices related to this study. The recommendations from the past researchers were considered for designing the final experimental plan. The articles reviewed in this study include, but are not limited to, publications from the Transportation Research Board (TRB), Journals of Materials of Civil Engineering, Journal of Construction and Building Materials, and Journal of Cement and Concrete Research.

#### 3.1. Fly Ash

Nowadays, concrete is the most widely used construction material in the world because of its durability and long-lasting performance in violent environments (9). The use of supplementary cementitious material (SCM) in concrete has been increased worldwide focusing on environmental sustainability over the last few decades. Extensive research has been carried out on the possible uses of waste materials as an alternative SCM such as fly ash, slag and silica fume (9), construction and demolition wastes (10-12), rice husk ash (13), biomass ash, and wood wastes (14 and 15), blast furnace slag (16), steel slag (17), ceramic wastes (18), glass powder (19), marble powder (20) and other mineral powders (21). These studies mainly emphasized improving the mechanical properties and enhancing the durability and sustainability of concrete by partially replacing the cement in the mixture.

The substitution of ordinary Portland cement (OPC) with SCMs in concrete can reduce carbon emissions, and therefore improve the green footprint in the concrete manufacturing processes (22). Among many industrial wastes materials, several SCMs such as fly ash, ground granulated blast furnace slag, and silica fume have been chosen for the partial replacement of cement in the mixture by the industries as they have hydraulic and pozzolanic properties (23).

Fly ash has been increasingly used in the concrete industry in recent years. Extensive studies have been carried out to investigate the influence of fly ash as the replacement of OPC on the fresh, mechanical, and durability properties of the concrete. The SCMs can significantly increase the properties of fresh and hardened concrete when they are used at optimum levels (24 and 25). In the modern world, fly ash has been successfully and widely used in concrete production as an effective SCMs (26-28). Moreover, the effective use of fly ash in concrete constructions has double advantages: (i) decrease the waste materials and their associated environmental impacts through reusing capability (29), and (ii) reduce the OPC consumption amount and its associated  $CO_2$  releases from the cement manufacturing process (30). Therefore, the replacement of OPC with fly ash provides environmental and economic benefits towards achieving the goal of sustainability in the concrete industries (24).

Fly ash is a by-product of the combustion of pulverized coal, which is a pozzolanic material. It makes a product similar to that formed by cement hydration when it is mixed with OPC and water, having a denser microstructure and low permeability. It improves the durability when used in concrete as a partial replacement of cement. Also, it has pozzolanic and filler effects that attributes to concrete strength (31). Multiple studies have been conducted to investigate the influence of the addition of fly ash on the mechanical properties of concretes and mortars (14-15, 32-37). These studies showed that a low percentage of replacement (e.g., 10%) of fly ash has a negligible effect on the mechanical and durability properties of concrete. However, these researchers observed an increment of compressive strength due to the addition of fly ash with a smaller replacement in some cases.

A group of researchers also studied the effects of biomass ash addition in concrete on elastic modulus and electrical conductivity at an early age and developed essential correlations between them (38 and 39). Some studies showed that a higher amount of fly ash (e.g., 40%) can be used to achieve the desired concrete properties and lower the cost of concrete production (40 and 41). Several researchers reported that the fly ash can be used as more than 50% of the total binder (cement) for normal strength concrete (42), whereas the replacement level is recommended as 15-25% for high strength concrete (43). However, the early strength of concrete is significantly reduced if a higher amount of fly ash is used as a pozzolanic reaction is a slower process than a hydraulic reaction (44). As a result, the use of a high percentage of fly ash in concrete is needed to be carefully investigated to achieve the desired strength.

### 3.2. Power Activated Carbon (PAC)

Hill et al. (45) characterized carbon in fly ash and its interaction with the air-entraining agents through thermal analysis and petrographic examination. They reported higher demand for air-entraining agents, and it was directly related to the presence of a higher proportion of optically isotropic and amorphous carbon. Moreover, the liquid and the vapor phase adsorption analysis indicated that the surface chemistry characteristics of the isotropic carbon caused a higher adsorption capacity for polar compounds such as air-entraining surfactants. In a related study, these researchers (46) investigated the performance of chemically treated fly ash for mitigating the negative impacts of activated carbon on air-entrained concrete. They stated that the presence of PAC in fly ash would have severe consequences in air-entrained concrete. From the test results, they highlighted the high demand for air-entraining admixture in concrete in the presence of PAC.

Kang and Sung (47) studied the physical and mechanical properties of concrete using waste activated carbon. These researchers stated that 3% of waste activated carbon modified concrete showed more compressive strength, flexural strength, and dynamic modulus of elasticity compared to the regular concrete. Also, they stated that the most effective contents of waste activated carbon were found to be 2% in performance and 4% in practical use. They concluded that waste activated carbon could be used for concrete material.

Liu et al. (48) reported some influences of the carbon on the air content of the concrete. However, they found no difficulty in entraining air in activated carbon injected fly ash concrete within the recommended amount of the air-entraining admixture. They stated that all air-entrained and PAC injected fly ash modified concretes exhibited excellent performance in compressive strength, resistance penetration, and freezing and thawing cycling tests.

Mahoutian et al. (49) studied the effect of PAC and AEA on the properties of fresh and hardened concrete. These researchers mostly focused on air voids of fresh concrete, compressive strength, specific surface area, spacing factor, and air voids of the hardened samples. The air voids' properties of hardened concrete were determined by using an image analysis technique on epoxy-impregnated and ink-prepared samples. They considered five different concrete mixes. Of these, four mixes contained pure fly ash and cement at a ratio of 1:4 where PAC was added from 0 to 10% by mass of the fly ash in the laboratory. The other mix had fly ash, in which PAC was injected at the power plant. They found that the effect of PAC on air void content was lower when the PAC was injected in fly ash at the power plant compared to the PAC added to the fly ash in the laboratory. However, PAC decreased the air void content and affected the specific surface area, which caused more AEA requirements to reach the required air void content. Image analysis results

revealed that a 44% increase in the specific surface area was observed when 10% of PAC was added to the mix compared to the mix without PAC. It was concluded that the PAC affected the larger air voids, and the elimination of large air voids led to a higher specific surface area. They reported that more accurate and reliable air void characteristics were obtained in the case of the ink-prepared specimens compared to the epoxy impregnated specimens.

The ongoing National Cooperative Highway Research Program (NCHRP) 18-17 (50) study has focused on identifying the characteristics of the entrained air voids required for freeze-thaw durability of highway concrete. This study has focused on developing new or modified test methods for measuring air voids for evaluating freeze-thaw durability. The recommendations of the NCHRP 18-17 study were taken into consideration in this research.

## 4. METHODOLOGY

This chapter describes the selection and collection of the required material, equipment, research tools, and a brief description of the test methods employed in this study. The materials and test methods were selected based on the desired goals of this study as well as their availability and suitability in local construction projects. Fly ash samples were collected in consultation with the ARDOT engineers, the ready-mix contractors, project review committee (PRC) members, and fly ash suppliers. Fresh concrete mixes were prepared in the laboratory to determine their fresh concrete properties such as air-content and workability. Hardened concrete cylinders, beams, and mortar bars were also prepared and tested for determining their strength, long-term durability, air content, and expansion properties. The laboratory test data were then analyzed and summarized to provide implementation recommendations.

### 4.1. Preparation of Test Plan

As mentioned earlier, toward accomplishing the goals of the study, an extensive project plan comprised of a literature review, a study plan, a detailed test matrix, test methodologies, data collections, and data analysis and discussions has been undertaken. A project flow diagram, showing critical steps and associated tasks for the successful completion of the project, is provided in Figure 1.



Figure 1. High-Level Project Flow Diagram.

### 4.2. Materials

Materials required for this project included fine aggregates (FA), coarse aggregates (CA), OPC, fly ash (Class-C), and an air-entrainment agent. A majority of these items have been collected from

the plant site of the industry partner of this study, NEAR Ready Mix, located in Jonesboro, AR. Two mix designs for target compressive strength values of 3000 psi and 4000 psi have been followed. Both laboratory and plant mixes were produced based on the same mix designs. The proportions of various ingredients, water-cement ratio, admixture dosages, and fly ash percent in the mixes have been analyzed and identified to prepare the mix for laboratory testing. The CFA samples without any external injection of PAC were collected directly from fly ash plants for conducting the laboratory tests. Table 1 shows a summary of the materials used in this study along with their collection sources. As seen in Table 1, most of the raw materials were collected from NEAR Concrete's Jonesboro plant, the plant mixes were collected from its Paragould plant. However, both of the plants use the same raw ingredients and mix design in producing their concrete. During the current study, NEAR Concrete has used the same CFA and other admixtures.

Material Type	Source	Origin	
Coarse Aggregate (CA)	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, Jonesboro, AR	#57 Limestone, Capitol Quarries	
Fine Aggregate (FA)	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, Jonesboro, AR	Concrete Sand, Hedger Aggregates	
ASTM C-150 TYPE II Cement	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete, Jonesboro, AR	Buzzi Unicem	
Fly Ash 1 (CFA1)	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, Jonesboro, AR; ARDOT Approved Source 1	Source 1 Plant site	
Fly Ash 2 (CFA2)	ARDOT Approved Source 2	Source 2 Plant site	
Air Entraining Agent (AEA)	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, Jonesboro, AR	DARAVAIR 1400, GCPAT	
Powder Active Carbon (PAC)	Entergy	M & M Milling, Texarkana, AR	
Plant Mixes	NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, Paragould, AR	Plant site	

Tabla 1	Dotaile	٥f	Matarials	Lead	in	thic	Study
Table 1.	Details	01	wrateriais	Useu	ш	uns	Study.

#### 4.3. Laboratory and Field Tests

Appropriate ASTM test methods were followed to determine the properties of CA and FA required for the mix design. Also, fresh concrete mix properties and mechanical properties of hardened concrete were estimated as per the ASTM standards. The following tests were performed in the laboratory and at the plant site.

#### 4.3.1. Physical Properties of Fly Ash, CA and FA

The collected fly ash from Source 1 (CFA1) had amorphous calcium-aluminum silicates from 60 to 70%, crystalline silica content of less than 16%, calcium oxide of less than 25%, iron oxide of less than 7%, magnesium oxide of less than 5%, potassium oxide of less than 1%, and phosphorus pentoxide of less than 2%. The CFA1 sample's specific gravity ranged from 2.2 to 2.8, and its pH varied from 7 to 11. The intended usages of CFA1 are components of wallboard, concrete, asphalt,

roofing material, bricks, cement kiln feed functional filler, and construction material for various civil engineering applications. On the other hand, the CFA from Source 2 (CFA2) had aluminosilicates from 30 to 60%, crystalline silica of less than 34%, calcium oxide from 15 to 40%, and potassium oxide of less than 12%. The CFA2 sample's specific gravity ranged from 2.3 to 2.7, and its pH varied from 10 to 12. The intended usages of CFA2 are industrial, cement replacement, and structural fill.

The ASTM C136 method was followed to perform sieve analyses of CA and FA. The fineness modulus (FM) of FA and the nominal maximum size of CA were determined from the sieve analysis. The specific gravity and absorption values of CA and FA were determined per ASTM C127 and ASTM C128, respectively.

#### 4.3.2. Mix Design

The mix design was developed per ACI 211.1-91 (the Absolute Volume Method) to prepare the test samples. Table 2 shows the properties of the required materials for the mix design. In this study, a locally available Type-I OPC with a specific gravity of 3.15 was used. The design watercement ratio was selected as 0.45. The slump value ranging from 50 mm 100 was considered to prepare the mix design. The required amount of CA, FA, water, and cement were determined per cubic yard of concrete based on the charts provided by ACI. The moisture correction was applied using the properties of CA and FA used in this study. The mix designs followed for 3000 psi and 4000 psi in the laboratory and plant concrete are provided in Table 2. An OPC of Type II with a specific gravity of 3.15 was used. Twenty percent of the OPC was replaced with CFA. In this study, CFA samples from two ARDOT approved sources were used. The CA used in this study had a nominal maximum size of 1 inch, a bulk specific gravity of 2.610, an absorption of 0.93%, moisture content of 0.26%, and a dry rodded unit weight of 89.33 lb/ft3 (1431 kg/m3). The FA used in these mixes had an FM of 2.9, a bulk specific gravity of 2.581, moisture content of 0.11%, and absorption of 1.00%.

Material	Amount needed for producing 1 yd <sup>3</sup> of Concrete for 3000 psi concrete	Amount needed for producing 1 yd <sup>3</sup> of Concrete for 4000 psi concrete
Cement (lbs.)	376	451
Fly Ash (lbs.)	94	113
Coarse Aggregate	1805	1758
Fine Aggregate	1444	1424
Water (lbs.)	210	255
Air voids	5%	2%
AEA	1 oz./cwt.cm per manufacturer rec.	1 oz./cwt.cm per manufacturer rec.

Table 2. Required Materials Properties and Mix Design.

### 4.3.3. Tests on PAC Containing Fly Ash Modified Concrete

Fourteen (14) concrete mixes containing different CFA and AEA amounts were tested in this study. The 3000 psi mix (S1-1) containing 100% OPC (no CFA and no PAC) and 5% air voids

has been considered as the Control mix. The industry partner of this study, NEAR Ready Mix Concrete Plant, typically uses 20% CFA in their mixes, thus the other mixes had an 80% OPC. Among the 14 mixes, two mixes were collected from the NEAR Concrete plant located in Paragould, AR. Results from the plant mixes were compared with corresponding laboratory mixes. Three different amounts of PAC in each of the two CFAs were evaluated in the laboratory. The amounts of PAC for the laboratory mixes were included: 0.5%, the same amount of PAC used in the plant; 0.25%, which is less than the plant amount; 0.75%, which is higher than the plant dosage. The raw materials (fine and coarse aggregates) for laboratory mixes of this study were collected from the NEAR Concrete plant site. Table 3 shows the details of the different mixes evaluated in this study. A series of laboratory tests were conducted to evaluate the physical and mechanical properties of CFA modified concrete, shown in Table 4.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Nomenclature	Description
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	OPC100-AEA-LAB-AV5	100% Cement with AEA Air voids (AV) 5%
S1-2	Lab	OPC100-AEA-LAB-AV2	100% Cement with AEA with AV of 2%
S1-3	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-AEA-LAB-AV2	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing no PAC with AV of 2%
S1-4	Plant	OPC80-CFA1-PACX-AEA- PLANT-AV2	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.5% PAC with AV of 2%
S1-5	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-PACX-AEA-LAB- AV2	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.5% PAC with AV of 2%
S1-6	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-AEA-LAB-AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing no PAC with AV of 5%
S1-7	Plant	OPC80-CFA1-PACX-AEA- PLANT-AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.5% PAC with AV of 5%
S1-8	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-PACX-AEA-LAB- AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.5% PAC with AV of 5%
S1-9	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-PACY-AEA-LA - AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.25% PAC with AV of 5%
S1-10	Lab	OPC80-CFA1-PACZ-AEA-LAB- AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA1 containing 0.75% PAC with AV of 5%
S2-6	Lab	OPC80-CFA2-AEA-LAB-AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA2 containing no PAC with AV of 5%
S2-8	Lab	OPC80-CFA2-PAC0.50-AEA- LAB-AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA2 containing 0. 5% PAC with AV of 5%
S2-9	Lab	OPC80-CFA2-PAC0.25-AEA- LAB-AV5	80% OPC and 20% CFA2 containing 0.25% PAC with AV of 5%
S2-10	Lab	OPC80-CFA2-PAC0.75-AEA- LAB-AV5	80% OPC and 205% CFA2 containing 0.75% PAC with AV of 5%

Table 3. Details of the Test Mixes Used in this Study.

Property	Designation	Description
Temperature	ASTM C 1064	The temperature of fresh concrete mixes
Unit Weight	ASTM C 138	Unit weight of fresh concrete mixes
Setting Time	ASTM C 408	Setting time of fresh concrete mixes
Slump Test (Workability)	ASTM C 143	Slump cones will be used to determine the workability of fresh concrete mixes
Air Content	ASTM 231	Pressure Method: air content of freshly mixed concrete Super Air Meter: air void spacing and air volume of fresh concrete
Foam Index	GCPAT 2019	relative levels of Air Entraining Agent (AEA) needed during concrete mixing
Compressive Strength	ASTM C 109	The effect of curing on the compressive strength of hardened concrete
Tensile Strength	ASTM C 496	Splitting tensile strength of hardened concrete (28 days)
Flexural Strength	ASTM C 293	Flexural strength of hardened concrete (28 days)
Modulus of Elasticity	ASTM C 469	Modulus of elasticity of hardened concrete (28 days)
Alkali-Silica Reaction (ASR)	ASTM 1557	Expansion properties of mortar
Air Content of Hardened Concrete	ASTM C 457	Scanning Electron Microscope: Air Content of hardened concrete
Scaling Resistance	ASTM C 672	The effect of mixture proportioning, surface treatment, curing, or other variables on resistance to scaling
Electrical Resistivity	Four Point (Wenner Probe) method	Electrical resistivity of fresh concrete mixes

Table 4. Physical and Mechanical Properties of CFA-Modified Concrete.

#### 4.3.4. Properties of Fresh Concrete

The properties of the fresh concrete mix such as the slump, unit weight, and air content were determined by following ASTM methods. The slump, unit weight, and air content of the concrete mix were estimated per ASTM C143, ASTM C138, and ASTM C231, respectively.

Firstly, the temperature of fresh concrete mixes was also measured using a thermometer, as shown in Figure 2(a). The slump test was conducted to estimate the workability of the fresh concrete mixes. In the slump test, a 300-mm long slump cone with a 100-mm diameter at the top and a 200-mm diameter at the bottom was used to measure the workability of concrete, shown in Figure 2(b). In this test, fresh concrete was poured into the slump cone at three layers. Each layer was tamped

by 25 times using a tamping rod of 16 mm diameter. Later, the slump cone was lifted vertically upward and the slump value was measured with the help of a measuring tape.

A 0.25 ft<sup>3</sup> cylindrical mold was used to measure the unit weight of the concrete as shown in Figure 2(c). Afterward, using the same mold, the air content of the concrete mix was estimated by following the pressure method (Type B Meter) as shown in Figure 2 (d).



Figure 2. Fresh Concrete Mix Tests: (a) Temperature, (b) Slump (Workability), (c) Unit weight, and (d) Air Content.

#### 4.3.5. Foam Index Test

The AEA dosage level of 1 oz./cwt.cm, chosen to be used in the mixes, was verified by conducting the Foam Index test (FIT). The FIT is a rapid method to determine the relative levels of AEA needed for concrete containing fly ash and/or OPC that affect air entrainment in concrete (GCPAT, 2019). The FIT procedure followed in this study are: i) firstly, about 20 g of cementitious material (e.g., 20 g OPC, or 16 g OPC+ 4 g CFA) was placed in a 125 ml glass jar, ii) later, 50 ml of water were added to the jar; it was then capped and shaken for 1 minute, iii) then, diluted AEA solution (50 ml AEA: 50 ml water) was added in small increments of 2 to 5 drops at a time. After each addition, the jar was shaken vigorously for 15 seconds. The stability of the foam was observed, and iv) The minimum amount of diluted AEA needed to produce a stable foam (bubbles exist over the entire surface) for 45 seconds is the Foam Index of the cement mixture. Figure 3 shows several major steps involved in the FIT.



Figure 3. (a)-(c): Foam Index Test in the Laboratory.

#### 4.3.6. Super Air Meter (SAM) Test

A Super Air Meter (SAM), a modified version of a typical pressure meter (ASTM 231), was used to determine the air-void quality in the fresh concrete mixes, as shown in Figure 4. The SAM test measures the SAM number (in psi) and air volume in 10 minutes. Based on the manual, the primary modification is that two sequential pressurizations are applied to the concrete. At first, the deformation of the concrete is examined at 14.5, 30, and 45 psi; later the pressure is released, and again, the same pressure steps were used to measure the deformation. Thus, the differences between the first and second pressure steps were used to calculate the SAM number, which is reported to correlate well with the average spacing between air voids in the concrete mixes as well as the long-term durability of hard concrete due to freeze-thaw effects per ASTM 457. Based on the specification and ACI 201 Concrete Durability Committee, a SAM number of 0.20 psi or below indicates a satisfactory air void size distribution.



Figure 4. SAM Tests of Fresh Concrete Mixes.

#### 4.3.7. Electrical Resistivity Tests

A Miller 400A analog resistivity meter, as shown in Figure 5, was used to determine the electrical resistivity of the fresh concrete mixes in this study. The advantage of using this meter is that the resistance measurements taken by the Miller 400A are unaffected by any stray interference signals (having frequencies other than 97Hz) that may be present in the mixes during the measurement. Another advantage is that it has a wide range of resistance measurements from 0.010hm  $(0.01\Omega)$  to 1.1 MOhm  $(1.1M\Omega)$ , which can be achieved by employing a set of 8 range settings and a system of internal "standard" resistors.

The following steps were undertaken to measure the resistivity of the mixes in the lab: i) the test leads were connected and the electrodes (pins) were set up for the 4-electrode applications; ii) as the approximate resistance of the mix was unknown, the range selector switch (labeled "Ohms Multiply By") was moved to the 100K setting, and the "Balance Dial" knob positioned at "10"; iii) the "Null Sensitivity" switch was pulled down to the "Low" position and noted that the null indicating meter needle moves to the right, indicating too high a resistance setting; iv) while holding the "Null Sensitivity" switch in the "Low" position, stepped down through the resistance ranges (10K, 1K, 100 $\Omega$ , etc.) until the needle moved to the left of the null position (left of the center position) and then stepped back up one range; v) the position of the "Balance Dial" adjusted until the needle was positioned at the null (center) location on the meter; vi) the "Balance Dial" estima and the range setting (setting on the switch labeled "Ohms Multiply By") were recorded; vii) the resistance value was obtained by multiplying these two values found in the earlier step; viii) finally, the resistance value was used to calculates the resistivity using Equation 1 as follows:

#### $\rho$ ( $\Omega$ .cm)=2 $\pi$ \*S\*R

where, R is the resistance value in ohms as determined using the MILLER400A,  $\rho$  is the resistivity in ohm.cm,  $\pi$  is the constant 3.1416, and S is the electrode separation in cm.



Figure 5. Schematic Set-up of Electrical Resistivity in the Laboratory.

[1]

#### 4.3.8. Time of Setting of Concrete Mixtures by Penetration Resistance

A universal penetrometer was used to determine the time of the setting of concrete mixes with a slump greater than zero. In this test, the penetration resistance measurements were taken on mortar sieved (Sieve No. 4) from the concrete mixture. The weight of the test plunger itself used in this test was 47.5gm and additional weight of 50gm was added before the needle penetration. This test procedure is suitable when tests of the mortar fraction will provide the information required. The time was recorded at zero penetration depth of the needle into the concrete mix. Figure 6 shows the laboratory test set-up for the setting time test of the concrete mix.



Figure 6. Schematic Set-up of Setting Time test using the Universal Penetrometer.

#### 4.3.9. Curing of the Test Samples

The fresh concrete mix was used to cast the cylinders of a size of 100-mm diameter and 200-mm height using the plastic cylindrical molds, and the beams of 525-mm in length with a cross-section of 150-mm by 150-mm using the steel beam molds. After 24 hours (hrs.) of casting, cylinders and beams were demolded and placed in a water bath for curing at a room temperature of 23°C. The curing of the test samples was done as per ASTM C31. The tap water was used for curing the test samples. The test samples were kept in the water bath until the age of the testing, as shown in Figure 7.



Figure 7. (a)-(b): Curing of the Concrete Cylinders and Beam Samples.

#### 4.3.10. Compressive Strength Tests

The fresh concrete mixes were used to cast the cylinders (size of 150 mm X 300 mm) using the plastic cylindrical molds for the compressive strength test. The test samples were removed from the water bath and applied load with a compression machine as per the ASTM C39-04a method. The compressive strength was measured at 7, 14, 21, and 28 days. For each testing condition, two samples were tested and the average of the two test results was reported. Figure 8 shows a typical compressive strength test setup in the laboratory.



Figure 8. (a) Before and (b) After the Compressive Strength Test.

#### 4.3.11. Tensile Strength Tests

The splitting tensile strength was conducted on the cylindrical samples (size of 100 mm X 200 mm) as per the ASTM C496 method. The samples used in this test were water-cured (by ponding) for 28 days. A typical laboratory setup of the splitting tensile strength test is shown in Figure 9. In this test, two samples were tested for each test condition and the average value was reported.



Figure 9. (a) Before and (b) After the Splitting Tensile Strength Test in the Laboratory.

### 4.3.12. Flexural Strength Tests

The flexural strength of the hardened concrete beams was conducted as per the ASTM C293 method. In this test, the concrete beams having a size of 525 mm long with a cross-section of 150 mm X 150 mm were cast and tested in the laboratory. One beam sample was prepared for each mix type and tested for 28 days of the curing. In this study, the flexural strength of the beam was determined using the two-point loading method. A typical setup of this test is shown in Figure 10.



Figure 10. (a) Before and (b) After the Flexural Strength Test Set Up in the Laboratory.

#### 4.3.13. Modulus of Elasticity Tests

The modulus of elasticity values of hardened concrete samples (size of 100 mm X 200 mm) were calculated according to the ASTM C469 method. To determine the modulus of elasticity, a load of no more than 40% of the 28-day failure compressive load was applied to the cylindrical sample. A companion sample was used for the determination of the 40% of the failure load during the modulus of elasticity test. In this test, strain gauges and a strain indicator device were used to obtain the longitudinal strain, as shown in Figure 11. The average of measurements of two-strain gauge mounted at the mid-height of the cylinder was recorded for estimating the strains at different stages of the loading.



Figure 11. Schematic Set-up of Modulus of Elasticity Tests in the Laboratory.

#### 4.3.14. Alkali-Silica Reaction (ASR) Tests

In this study, the alkali-silica reaction (ASR) tests were conducted to determine the expansion of concrete in the presence of alkaline water and reactive aggregate. In this test, the mortar bars of 285mm X 25 mm X 25 mm were cast and evaluated in the laboratory. The mortar bars were prepared with the cementitious material and the aggregate with a ratio of 1:2.25, and with a water to cement ratio of 0.47. The mortar bars were mixed as per the ASTM C 305 method and molded within 2 mins. and 15 s. During the preparation of the mortar bars, the molds were filled in two equal layers and each layer was compacted with a tamper until a homogenous mix is obtained. Two samples for each test condition were prepared and kept in the moist room for 24 hrs. The mortar bars were then removed from the water and the initial reading was taken. The mortar bars were then

placed in 1N NaOH solution for the next 14 days and intermediate readings were recorded at 4, 8, 12, and 14 days, respectively to estimate the expansion. The readings were taken with a linear variable differential transformer (LVDT) sensor of an ELE Data System Unit (DSU) as shown in Figure 12.



Figure 12. (a) Mortar Bar and LVDT Set-up, and (b) Data Storage Unit.

#### 4.3.15. Scaling Resistance Tests

The scaling resistance was conducted to evaluate the effect of a deicing chemical of PACmodified concrete. The concrete mortar bars prepared for this test had a dimension of 285mm X 25 mm X 25 mm as per the ASTM C305 method, as shown in Figure 13. Afterward, the mortar bars were submerged in a solution containing 40 g of anhydrous calcium chloride per liter of water. Later, the freezing and thawing cycle procedures were followed as per the ASTM C672 method. In this test, the mortar bars were placed in a freezing environment of -12°C for 16 hrs. Then, the mortar bars were removed from the freezer and placed in the laboratory at an air temperature of  $23 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C with a relative humidity of 55%. After drying in the air for 8 hrs, the mortar bars were experienced one freezing-thawing cycle. This cycle was repeated daily and continued for 10 cycles. As per the ASTM C672 method, mortar bars were visually examined and surface conditions were rated from 0 to 5 indicating "0" and "5" for "no scaling" and "severe scaling" respectively, at the end of the 10<sup>th</sup> cycle of freezing-thawing.



Figure 13. Mortar Bars Prepared for the Scaling Resistance Tests.

#### 4.3.16. Air Content Analysis of Hardened Concrete

To determine the air content of hardened concrete, "ASTM C457 (Rapid Air 457): Standard Test Method for Microscopical Determination of Parameters of the Air-Void System in Hardened

Concrete (Method C)" was followed. Two 100 mm X 200 mm concrete cylinders [(one cylinder for each of 4000 psi (S1-4) and 3000 psi (S1-7)], shown in Figure 14, were tested in this study. In this method, the cylinders were cut perpendicular to the surface and prepared as polished sections for air void analysis. This test was performed by a technician at a commercial laboratory (Ash Grove Technical Center) located at Overland Park, KS.



Figure 14. Samples Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete.

## 5. ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS

In this section, the findings of different test results are discussed. Several tests were conducted to evaluate selected workability and performance properties of modified concrete. The foam index test results are illustrated in this section. This section discusses the air void quality measurement results of the freshly mixed concrete using the SAM. The electrical resistivity values of the concrete mixes are also presented in this section. Additionally, the properties of fresh concrete, mechanical properties such as compressive, tensile, flexural strength, and modulus of elasticity of hardened concrete, and results from ASR and deicing chemical tests are discussed in this section. Moreover, air content analysis of the hardened concrete is presented.

## 5.1. Mix Design Properties

The CA and FA collected from the local plant were used in this study and tested to determine the required mix design properties such as specific gravity, absorption, fineness modulus (FM), and nominal maximum size (NMS). Both CA and FA were graded with the ASTM standard sieves as per the ASTM C136 method. The FM of FA was found to be 2.9, indicating coarse sand. The NMS of CA was determined as 25 mm. The specific gravity and absorption values of the CA and FA were determined according to ASTM C127 and ASTM C128, respectively. The bulk specific gravity values of the CA and FA were found to be 2.610 and 2.581, respectively. The absorption of the CA and FA were determined as 0.93% and 1.06%, respectively. In this study, Type I OPC having a specific gravity of 3.15 was used to prepare the test specimens.

### 5.2. Fresh Concrete Properties

Table 5 shows the properties of fresh concrete mixes determined in the laboratory and plant. The control mix (S1-1) had a slump value of 3.5 inches (88 mm). The S1-2 and S1-3 mixes showed lower slump values than the control mix and were found to be 3 inches (75 mm), and 3.25 inches (81 mm), respectively. Concrete mixes of S1-8 and S2-8 with 20% fly ash containing 0.5% PAC showed slump values of 5 inches (125 mm) and 4.25 inches (106 mm), respectively, indicating good workable mixes. The slump values of the 20% CFA1 containing 0% PAC and 0.25% PACmodified concrete mixes (e.g., S1-6 and S1-9) were found as 4.75 inches (119 mm) and 3.75 inches (94 mm), respectively, whereas the slump values of 6 inches (150 mm) and 4 inches (100 mm), respectively were found for similar CFA2 mixes. However, both CFA1 and CFA2 containing 0.75% PAC showed the slump values of 3.0 inches (75 mm) and 3.0 inches (75 mm) for S1-10 and S2-10 mixes, indicating low workable mixes. Thus, it can be said that the addition PAC in zero or lower percentage in the CFA increased the workability of the mixes which further decreased with the higher PAC amount. Moreover, the slump values of plant mixes, namely, S1-4 and S1-7 were found to be 5.5 inches (138 mm), and 4 inches (20 mm), respectively, indicating good workable mixes. The slump values determined in the case of plant concrete mixes were found to agree with the similar mixes fabricated in the laboratory.

In this study, the air contents of the fresh concrete mixes were evaluated as per ASTM C231 and are summarized in Table 5. As seen in Table 5, the control mix had an air content of 4.7%. It was found that all CFA1-modified concrete mixes had lower air contents than the control mix except the S1-6 mix which contained no PAC in the CFA. Likewise, the air contents of CFA2-modified mixes were found to be higher than corresponding CFA1-modified mixes as well as the control mix. An increase of the PAC content in CFAs reduced the air contents of the mixes. For example, the air contents for 20% CFAs containing 0.25% PAC were 4.6% and 7.2%, respectively, for S1-

9 and S2-9 mixes. On the other hand, the air content of 3.0% and 3.2% were found in the case of 0.75% PAC containing S1-10 and S2-10 mixes, respectively. It was also observed that the air contents of the CFA2-modified mixes were slightly higher compared to their corresponding CFA1-modified mixes.

The unit weights of all modified concrete mixes were measured as per ASTM C138, and the results are presented in Table 5. It is seen that the unit weight of the control mix (S1-1) was found to be 2402 kg/m3. The unit weight of S1-2 was 2429 kg/m3, which is slightly higher than the control mix as this mix was designed for the 2% air void that exhibits more dense mixes. In the case of S1-3, when pure fly ash of 20% replacement of cement was used, the unit weight reduced to 2269 kg/m3, which is less than either control or S1-2 mix. This reduction of unit weight could be due to the incorporation of 20% CFA as a replacement of cement, which provides less weight with lower density compared to the OPC. However, the unit weight was found to be increased with a lower rate with the increase of PAC content in the CFAs. For instance, the unit weight of CFA1 and CFA2 containing 0.25% PAC mixes were 2353 kg/m3 and 2255 kg/m3 for S1-9 and S2-9 while the values of unit weight were 2395 kg/m3 and 2380 kg/m3 for 0.5% PAC contained mixes of S1-8 and S2-8, respectively. The 0.75% PAC contained mixes of S1-10 and S2-10 exhibited a further increment in unit weights of 2426 kg/m3 and 2421 kg/m3, respectively which are somewhat higher than the unit weight of the control mix. Moreover, it can be said that the incorporation of CFAs in concrete reduced the unit weight of the concrete mix since CFAs are lighter than the cement. Also, the presence of a higher PAC amount in CFAs occupied more voids in the mix and thus increased the unit weight of the mix to some extent.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Temperature (°C)	ASTM C231 Air (%)	Slump (in.)	Unit Weight (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	72	4.7	3.5	2402
S1-2	Lab	74	2.5	3.0	2429
S1-3	Lab	74	3.1	3.25	2269
S1-4	Plant	93	7.5	5.5	2280
S1-5	Lab	74	1.3	4.0	2416
S1-6	Lab	74	5.8	4.75	2259
S1-7	Plant	89	1.5	4.0	2425
S1-8	Lab	73	4.5	5.0	2395
S1-9	Lab	68	4.6	3.75	2353
S1-10	Lab	69	3.0	3.0	2426
S2-6	Lab	74	5.0	6.0	2283
S2-8	Lab	69	5.1	4.25	2380
S2-9	Lab	70	7.2	4.0	2255
S2-10	Lab	71	3.2	3.0	2421

Table 5. Properties of Fresh Concrete Mixes.

#### 5.3. Foam Index

The Foam Index Test (FIT) was conducted followed by the test method introduced by the GCPAT, and the results are presented in Table 6. As mentioned in Section 4.3, different replacement levels such as 0%, 5%, 10%, 15%, 20%, 25%, 30%, 35% and 40% of CFA were chosen with cement to conduct the FITs. A beaker of 300 ml capacity was used to conduct this test. An amount of 50 ml water was used and dilution of AEA/water was 50 ml/ml. The initial mixing period was 60 s, which was then followed by a shaking of 15 s and a rest period of 45 s.

From Table 6, it is evident that the optimum AEA dosages to obtain the permanent foam were increased with the increase of CFA amount in the cement. The control mix consisted of 0% CFA (100% cement) showed the required AEA dosage of 1.53 ounce (oz.) per 100-pounds (lbs.) of cementitious materials (oz./100 lb-cm). The optimum AEA dosages for 20% and 40% CFA mixes were determined as 3.26 oz./100 lb-cm, and 4.60 oz./100 lb-cm, respectively. Therefore, it is seen that the AEA dosages were increased by over two times for 20% CFA and three times for 40% CFA containing mix. Based on the FIT results, it is found that the optimum AEA dosage is higher in the laboratory measurements compared to the manufacturer recommendation (e.g., 1 oz./100 lb-cm) used in plant mixes.

Fly Ash (g)	Cement (g)	Fly Ash/Cement (%)	Required drop	ml AEA/Drop (1ml = 20 drops)	Required AEA Dosage (oz./100 lb-cm)
0	20	0	8	0.005	1.53
1	19	5	10	0.005	1.92
2	18	10	12	0.005	2.30
3	17	15	13	0.005	2.49
4	16	20	17	0.005	3.26
5	15	25	18	0.005	3.45
6	14	30	20	0.005	3.83
7	13	35	21	0.005	4.03
8	12	40	24	0.005	4.60

Table 6. Foam Index Test (FIT) Results.

#### 5.4. Super Air Meter (SAM)

The air-void quality in the fresh concrete mixes was determined by conducting the Super Air Meter (SAM) tests. The SAM tests of different modified mixes are shown in Table 7. As described in the earlier section, the SAM number (SN) (psi) and total air volume (%) were determined in the laboratory from the SAM tests. The graphical presentations of air content and SN for various modified mixes are shown in Figure 15.

Sample ID	Mix Type	SAM Air (%)	SAM No. SN(psi)	Meet Freeze- Thaw Requirement (SN≤0.20)?
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	6.5	0.37	No
S1-2	Lab	5.7	0.18	Yes
S1-3	Lab	3.2	0.23	Maybe
S1-4	Plant	4.9	0.17	Yes
S1-5	Lab	3.3	0.2	Yes
S1-6	Lab	5.6	0.14	Yes
S1-7	Plant	3.2	0.11	Yes
S1-8	Lab	1.6	0.77	No
S1-9	Lab	1.0	≥ 0.83	No
S1-10	Lab	1.7	0.76	No
S2-6	Lab	3.1	0.24	Maybe
S2-8	Lab	1.0	≥ 0.83	No
S2-9	Lab	5.6	0.19	Yes
S2-10	Lab	1.0	≥ 0.83	No

Table 7. SAM Test Results of the Fresh Concrete Mixes.



Figure 15. SAM Test to determine Air-Void Quality of Fresh Concrete (a): Comparison of SAM Number (psi) and (b): Comparison of SAM Air (%).

As seen in Table 7 and Figure 15, it is seen that the control mix (S1-1) had the air content and the SN of 6.5% and 0.37 psi. The control mix exceeded the maximum limit of SN equal to 0.20 psi or less. In the case of plant mixes, 0.5% PAC contained in 20% CFAs, the air content, and the SN were found as 4.9% and 0.17 psi for S1-4 mix, and 3.2% and 0.11 psi for S1-7 mix, respectively. Therefore, both S1-4 and S1-7 mixes had lower values of SN to satisfy the air-void size distribution criteria. In the case of laboratory measurements, the air content and SN were determined as 3.3% and 0.2 psi for S1-5 mix while these values were found as 1.6% and 0.77 psi for S1-8 mix. Thus, it is seen that both air content and SN values were found be to lower than their corresponding mix

prepared in the plant. It is found that the incorporation of CFAs in the mix with a reasonable percentage of PAC content is desirable to fulfill the total air volume in the mix as well as the freeze-thaw requirement. However, the presence of the excess amount of PAC in the CFA could make the mix unsuitable for the fulfillment of the durability requirement by reducing the air voids at an alarming rate, as shown in Figure 15. For instance, the S1-10 mix contained 0.75% PAC in CFA1 and showed an air content of 1.7% and SN of higher than 0.83, indicating the mix will not satisfy the ACI durability criteria. A similar trend was also observed in the case of CFA2-modified mixes. The increment of air content and reduction of SN is possible if the rate of AEA dosage is increased in the mixes.

### 5.5. Electrical Resistivity

The electrical resistance values of the concrete mixes were estimated based on the four-electrode applications of the Miller 400A analog resistivity meter. At first, the resistance of the concrete mixes was estimated, and later, the resistivity and conductivity of the corresponding mixes were calculated using the specified formula, shown in Table 8.

As shown in Table 8, the control mix (S1-1) had a resistivity value of 16.76  $\Omega$ .m. It is seen that the electrical resistivity values were increased in the case of S1-2 and S1-3 mixes compared to the control mix and were found to be 18.35  $\Omega$ .m and 17.56  $\Omega$ .m, respectively. It is noticed that the plant mix, namely, S1-4 and S1-5 have a similar percentage of PAC in CFA (0.5%) and the same value of resistivity of 15.16  $\Omega$ .m was found in both mixes. The resistivity values of S1-7, S2-6, and S2-9 mixes were found as 16.76  $\Omega$ .m, which is equal to the resistivity value of the control mix. In the case of CFA1-modified concrete mixes, it is seen that the addition of fly ash without or a lower amount of PAC increased the concrete mix's resistivity values. For example, the S1-6 mix contained 0% of PAC showed a resistivity value of 17.56  $\Omega$ .m, where the S1-9 mix had a resistivity value of 18.35  $\Omega$ .m, indicating a lower conductivity in the mix. However, the resistivity value was decreased with further increment of PAC content in the CFAs. It is found that S1-8 and S1-10 mix had resistivity values of 14.36  $\Omega$ .m and 6.46  $\Omega$ .m, respectively. Among all CFA1- and CFA2modified mixes, it is observed that 0.75% PAC containing mixes had the least resistivity value, indicating the higher conductivity of the mixes. Therefore, the increment of PAC percent in the CFAs may increase the corrosion rate of concrete.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Resistance (Ω)	Resistivity (Ω.m)	Conductivity (S/m)
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	21	16.76	0.060
S1-2	Lab	23	18.35	0.054
S1-3	Lab	22	17.56	0.057
S1-4	Plant	19	15.16	0.066
S1-5	Lab	19	15.16	0.066
S1-6	Lab	22	17.56	0.057
S1-7	Plant	21	16.76	0.060
S1-8	Lab	18	14.36	0.070
S1-9	Lab	23	18.35	0.054
S1-10	Lab	8.1	6.46	0.155
S2-6	Lab	21	16.76	0.060
S2-8	Lab	22	17.56	0.057
S2-9	Lab	21	16.76	0.060
S2-10	Lab	4.1	3.27	0.306

Table 8. Electrical Resistivity of Fresh Concrete Mixes.

#### 5.6. Time of Setting of Concrete Mixtures

The time of setting of concrete mixtures was determined using a universal penetrometer penetration in this study. The time required for zero depth of penetration into the concrete surface is used to define the time of setting of the concrete mixes. Figure 16 shows the penetration resistance values of different types of CFAs-modified mixes.

From Figure 16, it is observed that the setting time of the control mix (S1-1) mix was found to be 420 mins. The setting time was found to be increased for most of all types of CFA-modified mixes, indicating the less stability of the mixes. The rate of increment is similar to the incorporation of CFAs in the mixes. In contrast, the S1-2 and S1-3 mixes showed a smaller reduction in setting time indicating higher stability of the mix within less time compared to the control mix. Surprisingly, it is seen that both S1-10 and S2-10 mixes had the maximum reduction rate of setting time among all types of mixes. The required time for the setting of S1-10 and S2-10 mixes were determined as 330 mins. and 300 mins., respectively. The presence of the high PAC content (0.75%) in CFAs could be one of the possible reasons to expedite the setting time compared to the other mixes evaluated in this study.



Figure 16. Setting Time (min.) of the Concrete Mixes.

#### 5.7. Compressive Strength

Among all of the mechanical strength properties, the compressive strength is commonly used to determine the quality of any concrete. All unmodified and modified concrete cylinders were cured up to 28 days to determine the effects of curing on its compressive strength of concrete. In this study, a total of fourteen different types of concrete mixes were prepared and two concrete cylinders (100-mm diameter and 200-mm height) were cast from each type of mixes. Afterward, the concrete cylinders were tested to observe the curing effects at 7, 14, 21, and 28 days. The compressive strength data of concrete are shown in Figure 17.

It was observed that most of the CFAs-modified mixes evaluated in this study gained a lower compressive strength at the early ages of curing. The presence of PAC content can play a major in reducing the strength development in concrete at 7 and 14 days. However, some concrete mixes had lower compressive strength at the early curing period and later sharply increased at 21 days and continued to increase further till 28 days of curing. It is also seen that both S1-2 and S1-5 mixes showed a higher rate of strength development during all curing days and found that S1-5 had the highest rate of increment in compressive strength.



Figure 17. Effect of Curing on Compressive Strength of Modified Concrete.

The compressive strengths of all concrete mixes at 28 days are shown in Figure 18. The control mix (S1-1) exhibited a compressive strength of 27.3 MPa (3966 psi) at 28 days of curing. It is seen that the average compressive strength at 28 curing days increased most of all concrete mixes. On the other hand, the plant mix (S1-7) and the laboratory mix (S2-6) showed a little bit lower compressive strength than the control mix and were found to be 24.7 MPa (3589 psi) and 26.8 MPa (3885 psi), respectively. The incorporation of CFA1 with the increment of PAC content in the mixes exhibited a higher compressive strength at 28 curing days. For example, the compressive strength of 0%, 0.25%, 0.5% and 0.75% PAC-containing mixes were determined as 28.1 MPa (4072 psi), 30.4 MPa (4413 psi), 31.6 MPa (4589 psi), and 33.3 MPa (4824 psi), respectively. Moreover, a similar increasing trend was also observed in the case of CFA2-modified concrete. Among all mixes, S1-5 showed the highest level of strength development at 28 curing days and was found to be 42.1 MPa (6100 psi). Therefore, it is evident that concrete mixes containing different percentages of PAC in CFAs increased the overall strength at 28 curing days even though the rate of strength development was lower in the early curing time.



Figure 18. Comparison of Compressive Strengths of Modified Concrete.

### 5.8. Tensile Strength

The splitting tensile strengths of control and different types of modified concretes were determined as shown in Figure 19. Two concrete cylinders of 100 mm in diameter and 200 mm in height were tested for each mix type to estimate the tensile strength at 28 days of curing.

From Figure 19, it was observed that the S1-2 mix had a higher tensile strength of 3.03 MPa (440 psi) where S1-3 showed a reduction in tensile strength of 2.45 MPa (356 psi) compared to the control mix (S1-1). In the case of CFA1-modified mixes, the tensile strengths were determined as 2.45 MPa (356 psi), 2.65 MPa (384 psi), 2.74 MPa (398 psi), and 3.05 MPa (442 psi) for the mixes contained with 0% PAC (S1-6), 0.25% PAC (S1-9), 0.50% PAC (S1-8), and 0.75% PAC (S1-10), respectively. A similar increasing pattern was observed in the CFA2-modified mixes where S2-6 showed a smaller increment in tensile strength where 0.75% PAC contained CFA2 exhibited the highest level of increment 3.32 MPa (482 psi). The tensile strength of the control mix (S1-1) was found to be 2.47 MPa (359 psi). In the case of plant mix samples, it is also observed that the S1-4 mix exhibited a higher tensile strength of 2.60 MPa (377 psi), whereas a lower value of 2.09 MPa (303 psi) was found for the S1-7 mix compared to the control mix. A general trend is that the tensile strength is about 10% of the compressive strength, as suggested by the ACI.



Figure 19. Comparison of Splitting Tensile Strengths of Modified Concrete.

## 5.9. Flexural Strength

The flexural strength test determines the bending resistance of the concrete beam samples. Figure 20 shows the flexural strength test data of different types of concrete mix evaluated in this study.

As seen in Figure 20, the flexural strength value of 3.26 MPa (472 psi) was found for the control mix (S1-1). The S1-2 mix designed for 2% air voids, containing neither CFA nor PAC content, exhibited a higher value of the flexural strength of 3.78 MPa (548 psi). The flexural strength values of S1-3 and S1-5 mixes were found to be 3.52 MPa (511 psi) and 4.04 MPa (586 psi), respectively which are higher than the control mix. Therefore, it can be said the incorporation of CFA in the mixes increased the flexural strength of the concrete samples. A similar increment of the flexural strength also evident in the case of plant mix sample (e.g., S1-4) and found as 3.45 MPa (500 psi).

Moreover, in the case of CFA1-modified concrete mixes, 0% PAC (S1-6), 0.25% PAC (S1-9), 0.50% PAC (S1-8), and 0.75% PAC (S1-10) had the flexural strength values of 3.30 MPa (479 psi), 3.43 MPa (498 psi), 3.50 MPa (508 psi), and 3.59 MPa (521 psi), respectively. A similar increasing trend was also observed in the case of CFA2-modified mixes. Based on test results, it is seen that the highest level of PAC percent (0.75%) is required to get the maximum flexural strength of the concrete beam subjected to the bending resistance.



Figure 20. Comparison of Flexural Strengths of Modified Concrete.

### 5.10. Modulus of Elasticity

The modulus of elasticity values of the CFAs-modified concrete cylinder samples were determined as shown in Table 9. Afterward, the elastic moduli were compared with the estimated value using the ACI formula, presented in Table 9.

As seen in Table 9, the control sample (S1-1) showed the modulus of elasticity of  $3.72 \times 10^4$  MPa. It was found that the S1-2 and S1-3 mixes had the modulus of elasticity of  $4.21 \times 10^4$  MPa and  $4.05 \times 10^4$  MPa, respectively, indicating a higher value than the control sample. Among all tested samples, the S1-5 sample exhibited the highest increment in the modulus of elasticity and was found to be  $5.01 \times 10^4$  MPa. On the other hand, the highest reduction in the elastic modulus was seen in the case of the S1-7 sample and was found to be  $2.97 \times 10^4$  MPa. Therefore, it is evident that the modulus of elasticity of the modified concrete increased with the increase of compressive strength as well as the CFAs and vice versa. However, the rate of increment in modulus of elasticity was not uniform and varied with the amount of total PAC content in the CFAs present in the mixes. It was observed that CFA1 and CFA2-modified samples had an increasing rate in modulus of elasticity values determined in the laboratory.

Moreover, the ACI formula was used to estimate the modulus value of all modified concrete to compare with the laboratory test results. As seen in Table 9, the estimated modulus values were found to be less than the corresponding sample's laboratory measurements regardless of the sample type. Like the laboratory-based elastic modulus values, a similar trend was observed in the case of the ACI formula-based determination.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Measured in the Laboratory (MPa)	Estimated from ACI formula: Ec=4700√f'c (MPa)
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	$3.72 \text{ x} 10^4$	2.46 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S1-2	Lab	4.21 x10 <sup>4</sup>	2.85 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S1-3	Lab	$4.05 \text{ x} 10^4$	2.66 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S1-4	Plant	3.94 x10 <sup>4</sup>	2.60 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S1-5	Lab	5.01 x10 <sup>4</sup>	$3.05 \text{ x} 10^4$
S1-6	Lab	3.65 x10 <sup>4</sup>	$2.49 \text{ x} 10^4$
S1-7	Plant	2.97 x10 <sup>4</sup>	$2.34 \text{ x} 10^4$
S1-8	Lab	$4.01 \text{ x} 10^4$	$2.64 \text{ x} 10^4$
S1-9	Lab	3.82 x10 <sup>4</sup>	2.59 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S1-10	Lab	4.11 x10 <sup>4</sup>	2.71 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S2-6	Lab	3.13 x10 <sup>4</sup>	$2.43 \text{ x}10^4$
S2-8	Lab	$4.12 \text{ x} 10^4$	$2.72 \text{ x}10^4$
S2-9	Lab	3.90 x10 <sup>4</sup>	2.61 x10 <sup>4</sup>
S2-10	Lab	$4.17 \text{ x} 10^4$	$2.80 \text{ x} 10^4$

Table 9. Modulus of Elasticity of Modified Concrete.

#### 5.11. Alkali-Silica Reaction (ASR)

The ASR test results predicted the behavior of concrete subjected to an adverse weather condition like the presence of alkaline water in the surrounding soil of the concrete structures. Further, the ASR is a swelling reaction that occurs over time in concrete between the highly alkaline cement paste and the reactive non-crystalline (amorphous) silica found in many common aggregates in presence of water. The ASR test results of CFA-modified mortar bars evaluated in this study are shown in Table 10.

As seen in Table 10, in general, CFA2-modified mortar bars showed a lower expansion compared to the corresponding expansion values of CFA1-modified mortar bars. In the case of CFA1-modified mortar bars, the expansion was found to lower at a lesser extent than the control bar (100% cement). However, there was no improvement for the 0.5% PAC modified mortar bar (S1-8) and showed the same expansion of the control bar (e.g., 0.04%) after 16 days of curing. In the case of CFA2-modified mortar bars, the expansion of the modified mortar bars containing a lower percentage of PAC amount (0%) had the least expansion among all mortar bars. It was also observed that the PAC content in the CFAs increases the expansion rate of the mortar bars. For example, an increment of PAC content slightly increased the expansion rate of all CFA2-modified mortar bars compared to that of the mortar bar containing no PAC. It is also evident that both CFA1 and CFA2-modified mortar bars exhibited expansion lower than the ASTM C1567 recommended limit of 0.10% at 16 days. Therefore, it can be said that all concrete samples have a low-risk of deleterious expansion under the field condition.

Sample ID	Mix Type	4 Days	8 Days	12 Days	16 Days
S1-1 (Control)	Lab	0.015	0.020	0.035	0.040
S1-6	Lab	0.025	0.025	0.030	0.030
S1-8	Lab	0.010	0.035	0.040	0.040
S1-9	Lab	0.030	0.035	0.035	0.035
S1-10	Lab	0.005	0.035	0.035	0.035
S2-6	Lab	0.000	0.010	0.020	0.020
S2-8	Lab	0.025	0.025	0.030	0.030
S2-9	Lab	0.000	0.020	0.025	0.025
S2-10	Lab	0.030	0.030	0.035	0.035

 Table 10. ASR Expansion (%) at Various Curing Days of CFAs-Modified Mortar Bars.

#### 5.12. Scaling Resistance

The scaling resistance test was intended to continue for 10 cycles of freezing and thawing. At the end of each cycle, the mortar bars were removed from the deicing chemical (calcium chloride) solutions and visually inspected for the surface damage rating. The scaling test results of all tested mortar bars are shown in Table 11. A total of 10 freezing-thawing cycles were planned for each set of mortar bars but discontinued if a visual rating of "5" was assigned. A scaling resistance of "5" prior to 10 cycles of freezing-thawing cycle indicates that the mortar bars disintegrated in the solution and the testing discontinued. Scaling resistance data suggest that the effect of deicing chemicals is higher on the PAC-modified mortar bars.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Surface Damage Rating*	No. of Freezing-Thawing Cycle
S1-1	Lab	4	10
S1-6	Lab	5	5
S1-8	Lab	3	10
S1-9	Lab	5	8
S1-10	Lab	3	10
S2-6	Lab	5	5
S2-8	Lab	3	10
S2-9	Lab	5	10
S2-10	Lab	0	10
*Note: "0" means "n	o scaling"; "3	3" means "moderate s	caling (some coarse aggregate

Table 11. Effect of Deicing Chemicals on Modified Mortar Bars.

\*Note: "0" means "no scaling"; "3" means "moderate scaling (some coarse aggregate visible)" and "5" means "Severe Scaling (coarse aggregate visible over the entire surface).

From Table 11, it is seen that the effect of deicing chemicals is severe in the case of mortar bars containing 0% or low PAC content. The increase of PAC percentage in the CFA had less surface

damage compared to the control sample after subjecting to the freeing-thawing cycles. For instance, both S1-6 and S2-6 mortar bars showed a surface damage rating of "5," which indicates severe scaling only after 5 cycles of freezing and thawing. The control mortar bar had a damage rating of "4" after 10 freezing-thawing cycles. On the other hand, in the case of S1-10 (CFA1-modified 0.75% PAC containing mortar bar), the damage rating was found to be "3" after 10 cycles while S2-10 (CFA1-modified 0.75% PAC containing mortar bars containing 0.5% PAC. For example, both S1-8 and S2-8 had the same damage rating of "3" after 10 cycles of freezing-thawing, indicating a moderate scaling. Figure 21 represents the surface conditions of some of the tested mortar bars evaluated in this study. Scaling resistance test data presented in this study should be used with cautions as there was a significant variation of sample curing procedures, which require 14 days of air curing before applying freeze-thaw cycles. Due to limited time, only one day of air curing was done in this study, thus presented scaling resistance data is highly conservative.



Figure 21. Scaling Test Results of Mortar Bar Samples: (a) S1-6, (b) S2-6, (c) S1-10, and (d) S2-10.

From Table 11, it is seen that the effect of deicing chemicals is severe in the case of mortar bars containing 0% or low PAC content. The increase of PAC percentage in the CFA had less surface damage compared to the control sample after subjecting to the freeing-thawing cycles. For instance, both S1-6 and S2-6 mortar bars showed a surface damage rating of "5," which indicates

severe scaling only after 5 cycles of freezing and thawing. The control mortar bar had a damage rating of "4" after 10 freezing-thawing cycles. On the other hand, in the case of S1-10 (CFA1-modified 0.75% PAC containing mortar bar), the damage rating was found to be "3" after 10 cycles while S2-10 (CFA1-modified 0.75% PAC containing mortar bar) has a zero (0) rating. A similar trend is also observed for CFA-modified mortar bars containing 0.5% PAC. For example, both S1-8 and S2-8 had the same damage rating of "3" after 10 cycles of freezing-thawing, indicating a moderate scaling.

### 5.13. Air Content of Hardened Concrete

As mentioned in Chapter 4, the air content of the hardened concrete samples was determined as per the ASTM C457 (Standard Test Method for Microscopical Determination of Parameters of the Air-Void System in Hardened Concrete) test method. In this study, two plant-mix samples (e.g., S1-4 and S1-7) were used to determine the air content at 28-days of curing.

Figure 22 shows the analysis of the air content of the S1-4 hardened concrete sample with a design compressive strength of 4,000 psi (air content of 2%). As shown in Figure 22, a polished section of the S1-4 sample after enhancement for air void analysis where the white areas are voids and black areas are paste and aggregates. Figure 23 shows the air content analysis of the S1-7 hardened concrete sample with a design compressive strength of 3,000 psi (air content = 5%). Figure 23 represents a polished section after enhancement of the S1-7 sample for the air void analysis where the white areas indicate the voids and black areas mean the paste and aggregates.

The summary of the air content test results is presented in Table 12. As seen in Table 12, the air contents were found to be 7.8% and 2.4% for the S1-4 and S1-7 concrete samples, respectively. From a practical application point of view, the air content of the S1-4 sample had slightly higher air voids than the ACI recommended air value ranging from 4.5% to 7.5%. But, S-7 had a design air content of 5%. On the other hand, the S1-7 sample showed a significantly lower air content than the ACI requirement, indicating its negative effect on the long term durability of the concrete. However, the design air content of S1-4 was 2%, indicating a special mix and the manufacturer confirmed that it was intended for a private construction job where the concrete will not be exposed to high freezing and thawing. A similar trend was also found in the case of air content test results of fresh concrete samples determined from the SAM and ASTM C231 (Pressure Method) test methods. While following the SAM method, the air contents of the S1-4 and S1-7 samples were found to be 4.9%, and 3.2% respectively. On the other hand, based on ASTM 231, the air contents of S1-4 and S1-7 samples were determined as 7.5% and 1.5%, respectively. It can be noted that both of these samples had a 0.5% PAC in the CFA1 sample used in preparing the concrete.



Figure 22. S1-4 Sample Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete (4000 psi): (a) Photograph of polished slab, (b) 5X photomicrograph, (c) 10X photomicrograph, and (d) 20X photomicrograph.



Figure 23. S1-7 Sample Used for Determining the Air Content of Hardened Concrete (3000 psi): (a) Photograph of polished slab, (b) 5X photomicrograph, (c) 10X photomicrograph, and (d) 20X photomicrograph.

Sample ID	Mix Type	Design Air Content (%)	ASTM C231 Air Content (%)	SAM Air Content (%)	ASTM C457 Air Content (%)	ASTM C457 Specific Surface (in <sup>2</sup> /in <sup>3</sup> )	ASTM C457 Spacing Factor (in)
S1-4	Plant	5.0	7.5	4.9	7.8	788	0.004
S1-7	Plant	2	1.5	3.2	2.4	658	0.010
ACI Recommendation		N/A	N/A	N/A	$\begin{array}{c} 4.5 \text{ to } 7.5 \\ (6.0 \pm 1.5) \end{array}$	>600	< 0.008

Table 12. Air Content Analysis of Hardened Concretes.

### 6. CONCLUSIONS

The main objective of this study was to assess the influence of PAC in fly ash on the properties of concrete. To fulfill the objective of this project, a total of fourteen mixes were prepared and evaluated in the laboratory and on the plant site. The physical properties of fly ash, coarse aggregates (CA), and fine aggregates (FA) were determined in the laboratory or obtained from the suppliers. The required amounts of CA, FA water, and cement were determined per cubic yard of concrete based on the charts provided by the ACI specifications (the Absolute Volume Method). A Type II Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) was used in the mixes. The air-entraining agent (AEA) dosages used in the mixes were based on the manufacturer's recommendation and the results of the foam index test (FIT) method. In the mix design, the slump value was considered to be varied between 50 mm and 100 mm. Two mix designs for target design strength values of 3000 psi (5% air) and 4000 psi (2% air) were considered in the plant mixes of this study. The same mix designs were followed during the mixing and batching processes in the laboratory. In this study, two CFAs containing the various percentages (0%, 0.25%, 0.50%, and 0.75%) of powdered active carbon (PAC) were used to prepare the mixes and evaluated to find their effects on concrete properties. All mixes had a CFA content of 20% (by the mass of the total cementitious materials). The fly ash used in the plant mixes and their corresponding laboratory mixes had a PAC content of 0.5% (by the mass of fly ash). While using 0.25% and 0.75% PAC in the laboratory mixes, a manual blending process was followed.

To achieve the goal of this study, a series of laboratory tests on fresh and hardened concrete were conducted and test data were analyzed to draw conclusions and recommendations. For fresh concrete mixes, the properties determined in the laboratory included the air content, slump value (workability), and unit weight. Additionally, a Super Air Meter (SAM), and Miller 400A resistivity meter were used in this study to determine the fresh concrete mixes. Moreover, the mechanical properties of hardened concrete such as the compressive strength, tensile strength, flexural strength, and modulus of elasticity were determined. The long-term durability of the prepared concrete samples was determined by performing alkali-silica-reactivity and scaling tests of mortar bars. Furthermore, the air contents of selected hard concrete samples were determined by following ASTM C457. Based on the test results, the following conclusions can be drawn:

- 1. A higher amount of PAC (0.75%) in CFA reduced the workability (slump value) of concrete compared to the 0.5% PAC (typical) samples.
- 2. The air contents of the mixes were significantly affected by the incorporation of PAC in the CFA-modified concrete. The air content test results suggested that the CFA containing no PAC had higher air content, whereas a lower air content was observed in the case of higher PAC content.
- 3. The FIT test can be followed to determine the dosage level of the air-entraining-agent (AEA). Based on the FIT results, it is evident that the required AEA dosages were increased with the addition of CFAs and PAC content as well to generate the permanent foam in the mixes. It is observed that the optimum AEA dosage obtained in the laboratory is always higher compared to the corresponding plant mixes produced as per the AEA manufacturer's recommendation.
- 4. The SAM was found to be useful in determining the air-voids quality in the fresh concrete. The SAM test results suggested that that the incorporation of CFAs with a certain percentage of PAC is desirable to satisfy the freeze-thaw requirement (ACI durability criteria). This test
- 5. The electrical resistivity test results showed that 0.75% PAC containing CFAs-modified concrete had the least resistivity value, thus, indicating the higher conductivity of the mixes.

As a result, the corrosion rate of concrete produced with higher PAC percent in the CFAs will increase and reduce concrete durability.

- 6. The results showed that the setting time was increased due to the incorporation of CFAs with 0.5% PAC in the mixes compared to regular concrete. However, the presence of a higher PAC (0.75%) amount in CFA exhibited a significant reduction of the setting time in the concrete.
- 7. The compressive strength test results showed that the concrete containing different percentage of PAC in CFAs had a lower rate of strength development in the early days of curing, however, the overall strength at 28 curing days is increased compared to the control sample.
- 8. The tensile strength test results showed that the CFAs-modified concrete containing a higher percent of PAC (0.75%) had a significant increment in tensile strength while the lower rate of increase in tensile strength was observed in the case of a lower percent of PAC containing CFAs-modified concrete. The tensile strength was about 10% of the compressive strength of the tested concrete samples.
- 9. Based on the flexural strengths test data, it was observed that 0.75% PAC contained CFAsmodified concretes showed the increment in flexural strengths whereas the concrete contained 0% PAC in CFAs had a minimal effect on flexural strengths compared to regular concrete.
- 10. The modulus of elasticity results revealed that the modulus of elasticity of CFAs-modified concretes was increased with the increase of CFA and with a higher PAC amount than regular concrete. The rate of increment in modulus of elasticity was found to be similar to the increasing rate of compressive strengths of the concretes and vice versa. Moreover, the modulus values of all concrete estimated using the ACI formula were found higher than the laboratory-based measurements.
- 11. The ASR tests suggest that an increment of PAC in the CFA is expected to increase the expansion of concrete in the field. However, all test CFAs modified mortar bars exhibited lower expansions than the ASTM C1567 recommended value.
- 12. The scaling test resistance data suggest that the mortar bars containing a higher amount of PAC (0.75) in the CFAs had a lower effect of deicing chemicals on modified mortar bars compared to the control samples.
- 13. The air content analysis of hardened concrete samples (plant mixes) showed a similar trend with the air content test (e.g., SAM test and ASTM C231) results of fresh concrete samples prepared in the laboratory and at the plant site.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. ACAA (2017). American Coal Ash Association. Coal combustion products production and use statistics.
- 2. National Research Council. (2008). Energy futures and urban air pollution: challenges for China and the United States. National Academies Press.
- 3. Pavlish, J., Thompson, J., Martin, C., Musich, M., & Hamre, L. (2009). Field testing of activated carbon injection options for mercury control at TXU's Big Brown Station. The University of North Dakota.
- 4. Bustard, C. J., & Chang, R. (1994, June). Sorbent Injection for Flue Gas Mercury Control. In 87th Annual Air and Waste Management Meeting, Cincinnati, OH.
- 5. Sjostrom, S., Smith, J., Hunt, T., Chang, R., & Brown, T. D. (1997). Demonstration of dry carbon-based sorbent injection for mercury control in utility ESPs and baghouses (No. CONF-970677-). Air and Waste Management Association, Pittsburgh, PA (United States).
- EPRI (2007). Mercury Leachability from Concretes That Contain Flv Ashes and Activated Carbon Sorbents. Report Number 1014913. Accessed on October 01, 2020, retrieved from <u>https://www.epri.com/research/products/0000000001014913</u>.
- 7. EPRI (2006). Mercury Emissions from Curing Concretes that Contain Fly Ash and Activated Carbon Sorbents. Report Number 1012696. Accessed on October 01, 2020, retrieved from <a href="https://www.epri.com/research/products/0000000001012696">https://www.epri.com/research/products/00000000001012696</a>.
- 8. EPRI (2004). Carbon-in-Ash Monitor Demonstration: An Update. Report Number 1009911. Accessed on October 01, 2020, retrieved from <u>https://www.epri.com/research/products/000000000000009911</u>
- 9. Nath, P., & Sarker, P. (2011). Effect of fly ash on the durability properties of high strength concrete. Procedia Engineering, 14, 1149-1156.
- Martínez-Lage, I., Martínez-Abella, F., Vázquez-Herrero, C., & Pérez-Ordóñez, J. L. (2012). Properties of plain concrete made with mixed recycled coarse aggregate. Construction and Building Materials, 37, 171-176.
- 11. Behnood, A., Gharehveran, M. M., Asl, F. G., & Ameri, M. (2015). Effects of copper slag and recycled concrete aggregate on the properties of CIR mixes with bitumen emulsion, rice husk ash, Portland cement, and fly ash. Construction and Building Materials, 96, 172-180.
- Jain, J. A., Olek, J., Verian, K. P., & Whiting, N. (2012). Chloride penetration resistance of concrete mixtures with recycled concrete aggregates. In Brittle Matrix Composites 10 (pp. 377-386). Woodhead Publishing.
- 13. Ahsan, M. B., & Hossain, Z. (2018). Supplemental use of rice husk ash (RHA) as a cementitious material in concrete industry. Construction and Building Materials, 178, 1-9.
- Barbosa, R., Lapa, N., Dias, D., & Mendes, B. (2013). Concretes containing biomass ashes: Mechanical, chemical, and ecotoxic performances. Construction and Building Materials, 48, 457-463.
- Martínez-Lage, I., Velay-Lizancos, M., Vázquez-Burgo, P., Rivas-Fernández, M., Vázquez-Herrero, C., Ramírez-Rodríguez, A., & Martín-Cano, M. (2016). Concretes and mortars with waste paper industry: Biomass ash and dregs. Journal of environmental management, 181, 863-873.
- Verian, K. P., Panchmatia, P., Olek, J., & Nantung, T. (2015). Pavement concrete with aircooled blast furnace slag and dolomite as coarse aggregates: effects of deicers and freeze-thaw cycles. Transportation Research Record, 2508(1), 55-64.

- 17. Ameri, M., & Behnood, A. (2012). Laboratory studies to investigate the properties of CIR mixes containing steel slag as a substitute for virgin aggregates. Construction and Building Materials, 26(1), 475-480.
- Awoyera, P. O., Dawson, A. R., Thom, N. H., & Akinmusuru, J. O. (2017). Suitability of mortars produced using laterite and ceramic wastes: Mechanical and microscale analysis. Construction and Building Materials, 148, 195-203.
- 19. Matos, A. M., Ramos, T., Nunes, S., & Sousa-Coutinho, J. (2016). Durability enhancement of SCC with waste glass powder. Materials Research, 19(1), 67-74.
- 20. Alyamaç, K. E., & Aydin, A. B. (2015). Concrete properties containing fine aggregate marble powder. KSCE Journal of Civil Engineering, 19(7), 2208-2216.
- Popek, M., & Sadowski, Ł. (2017). Selected physical properties of concrete modified using mineral powders. Procedia Engineering, 172, 891-896.
- 22. Wu, B., & Ye, G. (2017). Development of porosity of cement paste blended with supplementary cementitious materials after carbonation. Construction and Building Materials, 145, 52-61.
- 23. Guo, Z., Jiang, T., Zhang, J., Kong, X., Chen, C., & Lehman, D. E. (2020). Mechanical and durability properties of sustainable self-compacting concrete with recycled concrete aggregate and fly ash, slag, and silica fume. Construction and Building Materials, 231, 117115.
- 24. Hannesson, G., Kuder, K., Shogren, R., & Lehman, D. (2012). The influence of high volume of fly ash and slag on the compressive strength of self-consolidating concrete. Construction and Building Materials, 30, 161-168.
- 25. Pan, Z., Zhou, J., Jiang, X., Xu, Y., Jin, R., Ma, J., ... & Chen, W. (2019). Investigating the effects of steel slag powder on the properties of self-compacting concrete with recycled aggregates. Construction and Building Materials, 200, 570-577.
- 26. Faleschini, F., Zanini, M. A., Brunelli, K., & Pellegrino, C. (2015). Valorization of cocombustion fly ash in concrete production. Materials & Design, 85, 687-694.
- Majhi, R. K., Nayak, A. N., & Mukharjee, B. B. (2018). Development of sustainable concrete using recycled coarse aggregate and ground granulated blast furnace slag. Construction and Building Materials, 159, 417-430.
- 28. Jin, R., Chen., Q. and Soboyejo, A.(2015), "Survey of the current status of sustainable concrete production in the US". Resour. Conserv. Recy, 105, 148-159.
- 29. Directive, E. C. (2008). Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on waste and repealing certain Directives. Official Journal of the European Union L, 312(3).
- Gonzalez-Kunz, R. N., Pineda, P., Bras, A., & Morillas, L. (2017). Plant biomass ashes in cement-based building materials. Feasibility as eco-efficient structural mortars and grouts. Sustainable Cities and Society, 31, 151-172.
- 31. Li, G. (2004). Properties of high-volume fly ash concrete incorporating nano-SiO2. Cement and Concrete Research, 34(6), 1043-1049.
- 32. Wang, S., & Baxter, L. (2007). Comprehensive study of biomass fly ash in concrete: Strength, microscopy, kinetics, and durability. Fuel Processing Technology, 88(11-12), 1165-1170.
- 33. Wang, S., Miller, A., Llamazos, E., Fonseca, F., & Baxter, L. (2008). Biomass fly ash in concrete: Mixture proportioning and mechanical properties. Fuel, 87(3), 365-371.
- 34. Rajamma, R., Ball, R. J., Tarelho, L. A., Allen, G. C., Labrincha, J. A., & Ferreira, V. M. (2009). Characterization and use of biomass fly ash in cement-based materials. Journal of hazardous materials, 172(2-3), 1049-1060.

- Johnson, A., Catalan, L. J., & Kinrade, S. D. (2010). Characterization and evaluation of flyash from co-combustion of lignite and wood pellets for use as cement admixture. Fuel, 89(10), 3042-3050.
- Ramos, T., Matos, A. M., & Sousa-Coutinho, J. (2013). Mortar with wood waste ash: Mechanical strength carbonation resistance and ASR expansion. Construction and Building Materials, 49, 343-351.
- 37. da Luz Garcia, M., & Sousa-Coutinho, J. (2013). Strength and durability of cement with forest waste bottom ash. Construction and Building Materials, 41, 897-910.
- 38. Velay-Lizancos, M., Azenha, M., Martinez-Lage, I., & Vázquez-Burgo, P. (2017). Addition of biomass ash in concrete: Effects on E-Modulus, electrical conductivity at early ages, and their correlation. Construction and Building Materials, 157, 1126-1132.
- Velay-Lizancos, M., Martinez-Lage, I., Azenha, M., Granja, J., & Vazquez-Burgo, P. (2018). Concrete with fine and coarse recycled aggregates: E-modulus evolution, compressive strength, and non-destructive testing at early ages. Construction and Building Materials, 193, 323-331.
- 40. Bilodeau, A., Sivasundaram, V., Painter, K. E., & Malhotra, V. M. (1994). Durability of concrete incorporating high volumes of fly ash from sources in the USA. Materials Journal, 91(1), 3-12.
- Alasali, M. M., & Malhotra, V. M. (1991). Role of concrete incorporating high volumes of fly ash in controlling expansion due to alkali-aggregate reaction. Materials Journal, 88(2), 159-163.
- 42. Carette, G., Chevrier, A. B. R. L., & Malhotra, V. M. (1993). Mechanical properties of concrete incorporating high volumes of fly ash from sources in the US. Materials Journal, 90(6), 535-544.
- 43. Malhotra, V. M., Zhang, M. H., Read, P. H., & Ryell, J. (2000). Long-term mechanical properties and durability characteristics of high-strength/high-performance concrete incorporating supplementary cementing materials under outdoor exposure conditions. Materials Journal, 97(5), 518-525.
- 44. Swamy, R. N., Ali, S. A., & Theodorakopoulos, D. D. (1983, September). Early strength fly ash concrete for structural applications. In Journal Proceedings (Vol. 80, No. 5, pp. 414-423).
- 45. Hill, R. L., Sarkar, S. L., Rathbone, R. F., & Hower, J. C. (1997). An examination of fly ash carbon and its interactions with air-entraining agent. Cement and Concrete Research, 27(2), 193-204.
- 46. Hill, R., Zhang, Z., & Shaw, B. (2009). A fly ash carbon treatment for producing a marketable product from activated carbon contaminated fly ash. In World of Coal Ash Conference.
- 47. Kang, H.S, and Sung, C.Y. (2009). Physical and Mechanical Properties of Concrete Using Waste Activated Carbon. Journal of the Korean Society of Agricultural Engineers, 1738-3692.
- 48. Liu, R., Durham, S. A., & Rens, K. L. (2011). Effects of post-mercury-control fly ash on fresh and hardened concrete properties. Construction and Building Materials, 25(8), 3283-3290.
- 49. Mahoutian, M., Lubell, A. S., & Bindiganavile, V. S. (2015). Effect of powdered activated carbon on the air void characteristics of concrete containing fly ash. Construction and Building Materials, 80, 84-91.
- 50. Taylor, P. (2019). "Entrained Air Void System for Durable Highway Concrete," Online, Last Accessed in October 2020, Retrieved from http://apps.trb.org/cmsfeed/TRBNetProjectDisplay.asp?ProjectID=3877

51. GCPAT (2019). The Foam Index Test: A Rapid Indicator of Relative AEA Demand, Online, Accessed on October 25<sup>,</sup> 2020. Retrieved from: <u>https://ca.gcpat.com/sites/ca.gcpat.com/files/2017-06/Technical-Bulletin-TB-0202\_v2.pdf</u>